Public Safety Advisory Commission

Wednesday, December 9, 2009 6:00 PM

Loussac Library
Meeting Minutes

Attendance

Mark Butler

Karen Cameron

Mark Mew

Denise Morris

Sam O’Connor

Tony Piper, Chair

Sharon Chamard

Ray Faust

Mike Nolan
Guests
Silvia Villamides, CHARR

Dorian Powell, Chilkoot Charlies

D.C. Plummer, APD

Jeff (No last name given)

Michael Powell

David McCabe

Jason Bergerson

Donald Hennessy
Michelle Goldstein 
I. Call meeting to order
· Called to order 6:07 P.M.

II. Approval of minutes for November 4, 2009

· Typo on page 2, under the heading Old Business 3rd bullet down. The word “apposed” in that sentence should read “opposed”.
· Minutes approved
III. Safety Hour Ordinance Reports

Silvia Villamides, Executive Director, CHARR
· Patrick Flynn will postpone ordinance to the Assembly
· Handout (See CHARR Hand Out)

· Ordinance created to help APD with bar break issues 
· Ordinance has sunset clause
· 15 establishment applications so Assembly can be hands on 
· No re-entry unless safety issue
· Would not extend consumption or service

· Limited establishments involved would make it easier to enforce

Dorian Powell, Chilkoot Charlies
· Having an earlier last call would not solve the problem 
· Could reduce sexual assaults by 10 or 15 over a couple of years
· Gives people time to exit and get safe rides home
· Approximately 45 minutes to clear establishment

IV. Discussion
· O’Connor: Anna Fairclough started original proposal as a solution to bar break. 

      Villamides: CHARR against original proposal due to liability.


D.Powell: Chilkoots could not participate if 100% compliance enforced
· O’Connor against 15 establishments. Should be good for all and include leeway for officers to give warnings.
Villamides: 15 Establishments more controllable.

D.Powell: Start small and see if program works.

· Mew: CHARR in favor of ordinance?
Villamides: CHARR in favor of concept not ordinance.

· Mew: Would all 15 chosen establishments comply?
Villamides: At least 10 said they would if a certain way.

· Mew: Would Chilkoots comply if ordinance passes?
D.Powell: Yes. They support the ordinance unless 100% compliance enforced.

· Cameron: CHARR states in today’s handout that this ordinance will ‘reduce sexual and other assaults’. Have CHARR members coordinated with any of the community organizations working on this issue, such as AWAIC, AWRC, or STAR, and do you have the endorsement of their Executive Directors or their Board of Directors?
Villamides: Yes. They were part of discussion but have nothing in                

writing.  

· Morris: Info on model in other cities? Results? 

Villamides: WY, AZ, NY and Canada have similar programs. Some city

 and some statewide. No research.

· Faust: How long would “soft closing” last? Plans for getting people home?
Villamides: Up to one hour. Off the road program through grant funding. 2 options, one is free cab ride home other is to have one follow you home. If patron is too intoxicated, CSP. Current taxi availability is an issue.
D.Powell: Chilkoots currently pays for cab for anyone who asks or needs one.

· Villamides hopes boosted enforcement downtown will cut down on teen drug and alcohol activity as well. 

V. Public comments
· Floor opened for public discussion at 6:47pm
· Jeff, current local bar security is against ordinance. Not enough parking downtown, not enough police presence, not enough cabs. Patrons will just go to another establishment with lighter standards. 
Morris: Opinion on patrons chugging their drinks at closing time?

Jeff: Again and issue with different establishment standards. Feels standardized bouncer course would help in across the board standards but ultimately still up to bar management to enforce.

· Michael Powell, citizen is against ordinance. Current research seems inconclusive. Does not feel extending drinking hours will have desired impact on DUIs and sexual assaults. Feels Fairclough ordinance might have worked but CHARR against. 

Mew: This is a one year test period of 15 establishments to measure success of program. 

M.Powell: Should have a good base of research before throwing something out there.

O’Connor asked M.Powell to send the committee any research he had and asked for any recommendations. M.Powell said he would send over his research but had no recommendations for a solution.

· David McCabe, Owner of River City Saloon in Eagle River is against ordinance. Recommended licenses for taxis in Eagle River because of greater travel distances. Feels patrons will manipulate conduct to fit new rules. Feels ordinance would hurt some establishments and bring bad business to others. Would not apply if passed. If program passed and continued after test period, application should remain voluntary. Feels the hour allows further absorption of alcohol into the bloodstream and patrons would be more intoxicated when they left.
O’Connor asked for any recommendations. McCabe feels last call a half an hour before closing would help.

· Jason Bergerson, Vice President of Spenard Community Council is against ordinance. Said that the Spenard Community Council unanimously opposes ordinance. Extended hours will bring higher crime and higher alcohol absorption. Feels public education about sexual assault is key as well as additional taxi licenses.
Morris: Staggered bar break exit beneficial? 
Bergerson: Would not solve problem. Currently 40 minute cycle from pick up to return for taxis. Taxis cannot cover demand. Half an hour earlier last call may help.

Villamides: All 158 licensed taxis are not going to be on duty at bar break. Some establishments already have 30 minute early last call and still struggle to empty by 3:00am. 

Chamard: Would take bar owners 10 hours to empty with current number of taxis and 40 minute cycle time.
D.Powell: Spouse and friend are options, not just taxis. Need more busses and taxis. Ordinance won’t solve the problem but will help.

· Donald Hennessy, industry worker is against ordinance. It is hard to have 100% compliance with any law. Hour would give criminals more time to plan criminal activity including time to stalk victims.

O’Connor: Out of 500 patrons how many would abuse ordinance?

Hennessy: Didn’t know how many but feels they would find a way to keep drinking if they wanted to. Feels education is the key. 
· Butler introduces written statement presented on behalf of Nancy Haag, Director of STAR. ( See STAR Statement )
VI. Discussion on Enforcement 
· D.Powell asked how APD would enforce if implemented. Deputy Chief Ross Plummer of APD said with plain clothed as well as uniformed officers.

· Butler asked if APD’s stance on the ordinance had changed. D.C. Plummer said APD could not enforce it if alcohol was allowed after 3:00am. Villamides said currently patrons are allowed to only have 2 drinks in front of them during business hours.
· Butler asked if APD would have difficulty enforcing due to current levels of employment. D.C. Plummer said that ordinance would be difficult to enforce but it will not change the amount of selected enforcement.

· Butler asked for recommendations. D.C. Plummer recommended more taxi licenses be made available with operational restrictions to accommodate bar break hours.   

· Public Training and education was also recommended.

· Villamides stated that the ABC board currently does enforcement for all liquor licenses.
VII. Tracking of Data and Statistical Information
· Mew asked if this was passed would APD be able to produce data on effectiveness. D.C. Plummer said there was too much of a variance to give the Assembly accurate data as to the success of the program but could produce raw numbers.

· Mew suggested that possibly UAA could help in crunching the numbers.

· Chamard introduced information on 50 studies of which 14 were deemed as reputable. 11 had reported an increase in consumption levels, casualties and assaults. Published research to date shows adverse effects.
VIII. Proposal to support Safety Hour Legislation as currently written
· Fail for lack of motion at 7:58pm
· Commission took a unanimous vote against supporting ordinance as written

IX. Resolution

· Advise the Assembly to take a second look at the proposed safety hour program when supporting research could be provided, as well as a mechanism for providing a way to measure the success of the ordinance in Anchorage.
Motion made by : Mark Mew

Second: Sharon Chamard

Vote for: Unanimous

· Resolution passed at 8:13pm.

X. General Discussion
· Butler gave information that Harry Drummond was still working on instituting a package door be required at the Brown Jug in the Tikahtnu Center. May possibly need to have one at all locations. Not resolved.
· Villamides feels Brown Jug is the most responsible and community minded sales establishment out there and implementing a 100% ID Check would be a black eye for them. O’Connor agreed.

· Butler said Harry Crawford is working on a way to have the ID’s of those with alcohol problems marked. Villamides stated that this was a program already in place. Morris said that while this may help with chronic abusers it would not resolve the issue of minors consuming alcohol.
XI. Adjournment

· Meeting adjourned 8:36 pm
